CHILDREN’S SERVICES SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 

ACTION SHEET ARISING FROM THE 13TH OCTOBER 2004.


Present: Councillors B.Pennington (Chair), J.Cullen, D. Fernandez, J. King, I. Lindley, B.Lea, I. Macdonald, J. Pooley,  

J.Michelson, J.Elderkin (Co-opted members)

Invitees and Officers: Russell Bernstein, Carole Chapman, Councillor Warmisham (Lead Member – Children and Youth), Paul Woltman, Paul Greenway, Judith Williams, Mike Lowry, Paula Horrocks, Jacqui Hughes, Steve Osmond, Andy Hampson
Apologies: Councillors S.Cooke, P.Dobbs, Reverend Archer, and Lynn Wright.


Item/Responsible Member/Officer
Presentation
Further Discussion & Action Required.
Timescale.


Due to the impact of the Strategic Review of Governance and the realignment of the Scrutiny Committees the meeting was preceded by a briefing, during which Paul Woltman (Assistant Director, Children Commissioning) gave Members an overview of children’s services provided by the Community and Social Services Directorate.  During the presentation Members raised concerns regarding the recent case of the prosecution of a foster carer employed by Salford City Council.  


Councillor Warmisham informed Members that a review is currently being undertaken both internally and externally in relation to the existing procedures regarding foster caring.  Once the external review is completed arrangements will be made to present the findings to the Committee.  

To be arranged once the review is completed. 

2.

Action sheet arising from the 8th September 2004.

Carole Chapman

Noted.




3.

Licence renewal inspection of Barton Moss Secure Care Unit.

Presented by 

Judith Williams – (Service inspector)


Judith Williams, the Service Inspector, provided Members with an overview of her findings resulting from the inspection of Barton Moss Secure Care Unit. 

Overall the Members were pleased with the outcome and felt it was a good report for a good centre.  They commended the work of the unit as a whole.  

Mike Lowry the Centre Manager commented that he too was pleased with the report and stated that whilst they are dealing with some very difficult young people the staff in place are committed, skilled and form an excellent team that are able to deal with such issues.      


In response to questions the following points were made.

· Whilst the level of staff sickness was commented upon within the report it was felt that this problem is quite common within this type of unit and the problem at Barton Moss was no greater than anywhere else.  It was recognised that members of staff have to deal with many issues which can lead to sickness i.e. stress levels when dealing with very volatile young people, shift working, and can be as the result of being attacked. 

· The Centre Manager stated that the problem was compounded further by the fact that currently there are 7 vacancies within the unit, therefore there are instances where some members of staff have to work long hours to provide cover for both sickness and vacant posts.  Whilst it is recognised there is a need for members of staff that are accustomed to working in secure units it is also accepted that there is a National shortage of this kind of staff.  Currently the Unit Manager is able to utilise 3 agency staff and a further 2 people have been added to the casual register making a total of 6.  There is a greater challenge in providing supply cover for the provision of Education within Barton Moss due to the fact that education is provided over 50 wks of the year in order to meet the requirements of the Youth Justice Board.  However, sickness is not such a problem here and it was commented that the willingness of the existing staff to break away from the traditional school timetable is to be commended.      

· In order to ensure the level of care does not decline as a result of a culture of working long hours, efforts have been made to build on the pool of resources of casual staff.  However, problems have been encountered due to the delay in processing the necessary Criminal Records Bureau (CRB) checks, which have to be undertaken for all members of staff prior to taking up the post.     

· The Authority has an obligation to provide an advocacy service for any young person that may not have a family member that is able to support them and act as an intermediary should the need arise.  However, the organisation currently contracted to provide this service has been unable to fulfil it’s obligations in terms of the number of volunteers, therefore the contract is being re-negotiated specifically to meet the needs of Barton Moss.  In the meantime other arrangements have been made in order to ensure that the needs of the young people are met.   

· The issue of homework was raised and the fact that it seemed unfair to expect young people to do homework when their school day is so much longer than the traditional school day.  However, it is felt that this prepares the young people for the time when they return to mainstream school where they will be set homework on a regular basis.  Also it is a requirement of the Youth Justice Board that young people are set 1 hour of homework per day.  In order to satisfy this requirement course work is often set as a form of homework.

· When commenting on customer satisfaction as an area for development it was explained that this could possibly be undertaken as a form of research, perhaps six months after discharge in order to assess the impact the stay has had on the young person.  It would be useful to look at what the unit did for them, what is the potential that it could have been done better, why some things work and others don’t in order to learn from experience and to build on customer care.

· The issue of restraints was raised and it was confirmed that when necessary, whilst all restraints were conducted in an official capacity the quality of recording was more of an issue.  It was commented that reports are not always completed as comprehensibly as they should be.  

· In order to meet the cost of the improvement work needed to develop an individual study and time out area within the school area of Barton Moss the Department of Health was approached for funding.  However, these plans were put on hold when plans were put forward to expand Barton Moss.  The plan to expand has now been shelved therefore discussions have re-opened with the Department for Education and Skills (DfES) to provide additional funding to meet the cost of the improvements.  

· The possibility of Members visiting the Unit was raised with the Centre Manager and whilst he would be happy for this to take place he requested that this should be undertaken in small groups of 2or 3.  It was suggested that this be programmed in time with the 6 monthly reviews.  

Agreed:

· Members of the Children’s Services Scrutiny Committee note the Inspection report of Barton Moss Secure Care Unit.
To be arranged. 

Barton Moss update report to be scheduled into the work programme for April 2005

4.

Climbie Inquiry Audit

Presented by Andy Hampson
Following the death of Victoria Climbie all Local Authorities were required to undertake an audit of their services in line with the recommendations made in Lord Laming’s report.  

The report presented reviewed the City Council’s performance between the original submission and now and the progress made in implementing the action plan.  
In response to questions asked the following points were made 

· Within the self-assessment a score of 3 indicates that things are satisfactory and it is considered that the necessary controls are in place.  A score of 4 indicates that everything is in place, there is no room for improvement and the control can be evidenced.

· An external audit is not scheduled to confirm the self-assessment however; the Authority has been rated upon it by the Department of Health.   

· Improvements have been achieved in assessment timescales with 55% of initial assessments being completed within 7 days of the referral and 70 % of core assessments completed within a further 35 days.  This is in some part due to improvements made to the operation of the computer system.  

· The threshold for new cases is higher therefore in order to protect children that are vulnerable but not so as to be included on the child protection register a dedicated preventative team has been set up.  It is also envisaged that the wider integration of services will help to eliminate the possibility of a child slipping through the gap.

· Concerns were raised in relation to the caseloads of the Social Workers and whether or not they were manageable.  Whilst recruitment and retention is a problem it was stated that there is a need to fit the resources to the needs in the best possible way and steps are being taken to improve management capacity.    

· From April 2005 all Social Workers have to be qualified to degree level and registered with the Social Workers Council.  It is felt that this is necessary because although it is perceived that a lot of social work is common sense there is a requirement to have an understanding and awareness of the law.  Currently within the Community and Social Services Directorate there are two categories of staff, those being Social Workers and Children and Families Officers, who do not require Social Worker qualifications but have a background in Social Services.  

· Although problems have been encountered with recruitment and retention movement between Authorities is not seen as a problem.  However, the Authority is aware of and needs to be mindful of attempts by private agencies to poach staff and for offering incentives such as cars as part of the employment package.  

· The Community and Social Services Directorate was commended for the training and response provided to schools within the Authority.  However, Salford is a changing area, which now has large pockets of ethnic minority groups, asylum seekers etc and concerns were raised as to whether the Authority is attuned to the cultural differences and whether assurance can be provided that the children within these groups that are not currently in school are being monitored.  It was stated that a diversity leadership forum is to be set up which will hopefully tackle these issues.     

Agreed:

· Members of the Children’s Services Scrutiny Committee endorse the findings on the Audit.

· The next report is scheduled for April 05. 


To be scheduled into the work programme for April 05.



5.

Corporate Parenting 

Verbal update provided by Russell Bernstein 

Carole Chapman


It was explained that due to the impact of the Strategic Review of Governance and the realignment of the Scrutiny Committees this topic now falls within the remit of the Children’s Services Scrutiny Committee. Due to the important nature of this subject and following the successful event to launch a review of the Council’s response to Corporate Parenting a decision was made by Members to undertake a Scrutiny Commission.

A letter has been issued to all Members requesting that they inform a member of the Scrutiny team if they are interested in being part of the Commission.  

Contact has also been made with potential “expert witnesses” from Salford University and a meeting has been scheduled for Friday 15th October to discuss this.  

It was agreed that a scooping document would be presented to Members at the next meeting along with confirmation of the membership of the Commission.

It was noted that Councillors Cullen and Fernandez expressed an interest in joining the Commission. 


November 2004

6.

Forward Plan


 A copy of the Forward Plan was provided for information
Noted


7.

Work Programme


Members were informed that the work programme does not yet reflect the changes due to the realignment of the Scrutiny Committees.

The special meeting scheduled for Friday 26th November in relation to the topic of Young people and Bullying was brought to the attention of Members, requesting that as many attend as possible. 


The work programme will be discussed by Assistant Director (Police and Scrutiny Support), Scrutiny Support Officer, and Councillor Pennington in consultation with the Director of Education and Leisure Directorate, the Director of Community and Social Services and the appropriate Lead Members and fed back to Members. 


November 2004



Chair
Councillor Bernard Pennington
0161 790 4181

Assistant Director
Russell Bernstein
0161 793 3530

Scrutiny Support Officer
Carole Chapman
0161 793 3316  carole.chapman@salford.gov.uk

Date of the next meeting: 

· Scrutiny Committee – 10 November 2004, 2.00pm at Salford Civic Centre. 
PAGE  
1

